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Plan Melbourne Refresh Submission 

Introductory Comments 

Yarra welcomes the opportunity to comment on the Plan Melbourne Refresh, and the 
following submission is based on a review and assessment of the Refresh for the City of 
Yarra. 

Yarra City Council has previously provided submissions to the Metropolitan Planning 
Strategy Discussion Paper (March 2013) and the Draft Metropolitan Planning Strategy 
(December 2013). It is pleasing to see that a number of the issues that were raised in 
these submissions have now been addressed in the Plan Melbourne Refresh.  

Chapter 2: Growth Challenges, Fundamental Principles & Key Concepts 

The proposal to include the UN Sustainable Development Goals as a framework for Plan 
Melbourne 2016 is supported as it would ensure economic prosperity; social inclusion and 
environmental sustainability would be considered equally. The City of Yarra has been a 
certified One Planet Living Council since August 2014 so the UN Sustainable 
Development Goals would provide a complementary framework for the whole of 
Melbourne.  

We support the redefinition of the 20 minute neighbourhood to be those locations that can 
be reached via walking, however we would also suggest that including cycling within the 
definition may be a more achievable outcome for many parts of Melbourne. We also 
acknowledge that it is not feasible to expect most people to be able to reach their 
workplace in 20 minutes relying on purely walking, so support that clarification being 
included. Whilst much of Yarra is already demonstrating the characteristics outlined in the 
discussion paper, in order to support the implementation of this concept more broadly, 
new planning tools and additional funding for transport and place making projects will be 
required.  

Housing affordability is a key issue for Yarra, so the proposed strengthening of this topic 
as a key concept in Plan Melbourne 2016 is supported. Yarra considers it is important that 
the links to other topics are clear, and that appropriate planning tools are introduced. This 
is further discussed in Chapter 5 below.  

The exclusion of any real discussion on climate change was a key shortcoming of Plan 
Melbourne 2014 and formed much of the basis of Yarra’s submission during previous 
consultations. We therefore strongly support the addition of climate change as a key 
concept throughout the document and the actions and strategies that will support this. 
More detail is provided in response to Chapter 6 below. 

Yarra supports the inclusion of ‘people’ as a key concept in Plan Melbourne 2016 and 
designing a city for people helps ensure it is a liveable place. Yarra does not have a 
particular preference as to whether this is achieved through a new standalone chapter or 
an improved set of directions within an existing chapter.  

The Aboriginal community has played an important role in Yarra for many decades and 
ensuring their values are recognised and included in any future plans for Melbourne is an 
important inclusion in Plan Melbourne 2016. Yarra has both an Aboriginal Partnerships 
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Plan and a Reconciliation Plan, both adopted in 2015, and which strengthen ties with our 
Aboriginal community and support their wellbeing.  

Yarra is pleased to see the important partnership between Local and State Government 
has been recognised and will be strengthened. We are keen to continue to work closely 
with relevant State departments and agencies on the implementation of Plan Melbourne 
into the future.  

Chapter 3: Delivering Jobs and Investment 

In our submission to the draft Plan Melbourne 2014 we highlighted concern about the 
future of locations that were designated as Urban Renewal Areas within Yarra, as they are 
still key centres for employment and economic activity.  

Concerns remain regarding the identification of locations in Yarra as urban renewal areas, 
given the type and extent of change expected of urban renewal areas, and their 
boundaries, which remain ambiguous. Areas such as Cremorne and Gipps Street Precinct 
currently make a significant economic and employment contribution to Yarra’s economy. 
Support for the economic and employment role and function of these areas is of primary 
concern given the pressures on existing commercial land to accommodate residential 
uses. Whilst Plan Melbourne Refresh highlights the importance of retaining land for 
commercial uses in urban renewal areas in the expanded central city, it is largely silent on 
existing commercial land in urban renewal areas outside the expanded central city 
boundary. The Plan should be explicit about how these areas are to be treated.  

The paper directs a concentration of growth to urban renewal areas. The nature of this 
growth should be carefully considered to ensure that the important economic role of these 
areas is not undermined. The protection of existing economic activity and employment 
densities should be prioritised to ensure that future change is complementary to the 
existing economic role and function of Yarra’s urban renewal areas.  

The mapping of businesses for the preparation of Council’s recently adopted Economic 
Development Strategy 2015 – 2020, showed a number of distinct geographical clusters 
where businesses and institutions have clustered to provide economic advantage from co-
location and collaboration. These include: 

• Fitzroy Health/Education Cluster 
• Richmond Health/Education Cluster 
• Collingwood Creative Cluster 
• Cremorne Creative Cluster 

Future planning of these clusters and other locations should seek to strengthen their 
economic role and industry links. We are therefore pleased to see that this has been 
recognised in the Refresh, and that the preservation of commercial opportunities has been 
highlighted in the context of the expanded central city. This direction should include urban 
renewal areas beyond the boundary of the expanded central city and will need to be 
supported with appropriate planning controls, to ensure a balance of uses can be 
achieved and our important economic and employment precincts are protected.  
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Yarra has a strong existing knowledge sector which represents 46% of employment in 
Yarra (30,950 workers in 2011). Yarra has the highest concentration of knowledge sector 
jobs in Inner Melbourne, with the exception of City of Melbourne.  The sector is 
underpinned by the concentration of health, finance, and business service firms in the 
area.   Yarra's proximity to the CBD will mean that economic links will to grow over time 
providing further agglomeration benefits and opportunities for new knowledge sector firms. 

The larger institutions which underpin Yarra's knowledge economy; Australian Catholic 
University, Epworth Hospital, and St Vincents Hospital are planning significant growth and 
expansion over the coming years. 

The renaming of National Employment Clusters to National Employment and Innovation 
Clusters is supported because it promotes the critical role of innovation as a driver for the 
growth of industry and employment. Knowledge based industries are key employment 
sectors within the City of Yarra and innovation within these industries is highly valued. The 
paper highlights the importance of the clustering or agglomeration of knowledge based 
industries at a large scale seen in the locations identified in the Plan. Recognition should 
be extended to the clustering of knowledge based industries at a small scale and smaller 
geographic locations such as those found in Yarra, together with their important 
contribution towards Melbourne’s economy. This recognition should be reflected in 
appropriate policy setting and tools that protect and encourage economic growth and 
activity in these locations.  

It is also recognised that it is important to ensure proper planning is done for core 
institutions and businesses within these Clusters, but this should not be at the expense of 
emerging industries. It is anticipated that some of the existing industries and businesses in 
these locations may play a reduced role in the future, so sufficient support should be in 
place to foster new, innovative businesses in these locations also.  

Through consultation, Yarra's liveability and vibrancy were seen as the key strengths in 
attracting creative businesses. Yarra has many of the attributes that Richard Florida (a 
leading theorist on the creative economy) terms 'the creative class' and attaches much 
importance to, such as a vibrant and diverse street life; compact, distinctive and authentic 
neighbourhoods with a diversity of buildings; and pedestrian-friendly public spaces.   
Yarra’s sustainable infrastructure (sustainable transport, green and open space) is an 
important attractor of creative workers. Maintaining these attributes, whilst also ensuring 
an availability of office and studio space will facilitate further growth in the sector. 

Chapter 4: A More Connected Melbourne 

Yarra is very pleased to see the removal of the East West Link as a transport project, and 
the priority that has been given to Melbourne Metro Rail. We would also encourage the 
urgent prioritisation of other important rail projects including Doncaster Rail and other 
interim measures such as improvements to DART which would meet the transport needs 
of Doncaster and reduce through traffic in Yarra.  

Yarra also supports the links to the new Active Transport Victoria unit, but believes 
funding needs to be released as soon as possible to ensure these projects are 
progressed. Delivery of similar schemes to date has been very limited and we are hoping 
that this will now change and we will see these projects on the ground very soon. 
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Improving cycling and pedestrian infrastructure is vital to achieving a sustainable, liveable 
city and therefore the completion of these projects should be given a much higher priority.  

The Plan Melbourne Refresh should also articulate how it will link to the Victorian 
Transport Plan that is required as part of the Transport Integration Act, to ensure that the 
fundamental integration of transport and planning can occur. This should include the 
provision of new public transport into growth areas prior to development occurring, or the 
improvement of services in established areas to support additional housing growth. 

Chapter 5: Housing 

Yarra acknowledges that we will continue to play an important role in accommodating 
future housing growth, but that this must be balanced with maintaining Yarra’s 
neighbourhood and heritage character and important employment areas. The proposed 
clarification around locations which may accommodate population growth is supported, 
particularly the recognition that planning protection is required for locations with valued 
character. The growth in these areas must still be at an appropriate scale and should be 
supported by suitable planning controls to enable this to occur.  

Council would therefore also support the introduction of mechanisms that assist in 
unlocking potential housing supply in established, middle-ring, suburbs in locations close 
to jobs, services and transport. This may be achieved through improved policy directions 
or may require the introduction of new planning tools. Whether this also includes setting 
particular targets for established area growth is not something Yarra has a particular 
stance on, but would welcome further discussion on how targets could be introduced and 
managed.  

If targets are to be introduced it is imperative that they address not only housing supply 
but affordability and diversity as well. This should also be supported by adequate funding 
for infrastructure, including public transport and community facilities. New planning tools, 
including an effective development contribution scheme, would be required in order to 
facilitate this, and preferred housing outcomes would need to be carefully articulated.  

Ensuring a diverse range of housing types are available across metropolitan Melbourne is 
very important so clarification around the application of the residential zones is supported. 
Whilst Yarra is satisfied with the application of the new residential zones within our 
municipality we consider that greater clarity about how the zones are to be used to both 
respect character and deliver housing diversity would be beneficial.  

The issue of adapting housing to suit changing needs is one of key importance to the 
Yarra community. The ‘Liveable Housing’ guidelines and UK ‘Lifetime Housing’ provide 
models for achieving adaptable housing which meets the needs of people with a disability, 
who are ageing, temporarily injured or have a young family. So the action to facilitate 
more adaptable housing through the planning or building system is supported. A 
combination of planning controls to deal with site and building layout issues and building 
controls to address construction standards to enable this would be the preferred outcome. 

Affordable Housing 

Council recognises that all residents are entitled to safe, secure and affordable housing. 
Housing is not just a bricks and mortar issue, but also is a fundamental resource for 
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ensuring individual and social well-being. As such, investing in housing that meets the 
needs of the entire population is not just a question of improving the quality of life for 
individual households, but an investment in the long-term economic and social viability of 
Yarra. 

While Yarra enjoys significant growth in the average income of its residents, it still hosts 
8,000 residents who live in state-funded community and state-provided housing 
(collectively known as social housing). In addition, it has been estimated that Yarra has 
five to six times the state average of homelessness, with a high number of people living in 
squats and sleeping rough. This situation is the direct result of the shortage of social and 
affordable housing locally. Yarra currently has approximately 5,300 units of social housing 
(government-owned as well as those developed and/or managed by community housing 
associations), within a total of approximately 37,000 dwellings as of 2011, which means 
that around 14% of its dwellings are public housing. The percentage of households living 
in social housing in Yarra has declined from 15.5% in 1991 to 10.8% in 2011. 

Council is committed to protecting its social and economic diversity and keen to explore 
mechanisms for expanding the supply of social and affordable housing in the inner city. In 
Council’s response to the Plan Melbourne 2014, we expressed our concern that the 
proposed measures to improve access to social and affordable housing were vague and 
unclear and we articulated our support for more specific action such as inclusionary 
zoning. Council is now pleased to note that the Plan Melbourne Refresh has provided 
more detail around possible measures to support the expansion of the supply of social 
and affordable housing.  

The 2015 Refresh introduces much more specific measures which Council supports. It 
fully supports the introduction of planning tools that mandate or facilitate or provides 
incentives to increase the supply of affordable housing. It also supports the introduction of 
expedited planning processes for selected social housing projects, including modified 
third-party appeal rights. 

Outcomes of recent consultations at Yarra 

Council held two events which focused on affordable housing. In August 2015 Council 
held a stakeholder forum, attended by over 50 participants, where a range of issues were 
workshopped for Council to consider. The second event, ‘The Future of Inner City Social 
Housing’ was held on 9 October and included  two panels: the first was community 
housing associations and providers discussing their models of work; the second was state 
government policy-makers, developers and academics looking at state and local 
government policy integration.  

Feedback from these events highlighted that planning amendments alone cannot deliver 
new supply without an injection of capital to enable the development of new buildings. 
Council agrees with the point made in this Discussion Paper that planning mechanisms 
need to be accompanied by adequate funding and coordination of social housing 
agencies so they can take on new stock at the same time as developments proceed. This 
needs a whole-of-government approach as a matter of urgency to ensure that planning 
and delivery of social housing provision are closely co-ordinated. 
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Local government can also take a lead role in advocating for reforms that would bring 
about an expansion of supply as well as considering local needs and community 
expectations about liveability. Our recent consultations highlighted how planning tools that 
mandate or provide incentives to increase the supply of social housing are necessary, but 
that some form of government subsidy will be required. Community housing agencies also 
need funds for the on-going costs of maintaining the property, and on-going subsidies and 
support from the state.  

Housing Associations that operate in Yarra, such as Yarra Community Housing and 
Common Equity Housing Ltd, have been able to develop their own new properties thereby 
creating a more sustainable income stream and building perpetuity into the project. 
Density bonuses and cash contributions could operate in a similar way to how open space 
contributions work. From the point of view of community housing associations consulted 
by Yarra, cash contributions and provision of land for whole developments (such as air 
rights) are simpler to manage compared to having a small percentage of private buildings.  

Importance of defining social and affordable housing 

The need for a clear definition of affordable housing is critical as this determines potential 
demand and the target group for policy initiatives. The commonly used definition for 
affordable housing is; housing that households with incomes in the lower 40% income 
range can afford using 30% of their income. Community housing associations use as a 
criteria that the individual has an income range of between $644 to $940 per week. This 
equates to approximately 10,499 individuals in Yarra who earned incomes within this 
income bracket. To meet the 30% rental benchmark, they could each pay up to $333 per 
week for housing. 

In June 2015, there were 499 one bed-room flats in Yarra available at a median rent of 
$360.1  While those at the top end of the income range could conceivably be catered for in 
the one bedroom flat market, those on lower wages, and those who want a two to three 
bedroom unit on this higher income rate, have fewer options in Yarra. 

Overall comments 

Council supports the increased level of detail in the Plan Melbourne Refresh Discussion 
Paper around the issue of affordable housing and wishes to convey its support for each of 
the five options for discussion on affordable housing. It also strongly supports the 
expansion of funding to meet the demand for social and affordable housing as a matter of 
priority. Council notes that Ministerial Advisory Committee (2015) recommends a whole-
of-government approach and a Housing Plan for Melbourne. Given the current 
government consultations with the community housing sector about the renewal and 
growth of the social housing sector, it would appear to be timely to achieve better policy 
co-ordination in the social and affordable housing area. 

Chapter 6: A More Resilient and Environmentally Sustainable Melbourne 

The inclusion of a holistic chapter on climate change and the environment is welcomed, 
and it addresses many of the concerns raised by Council in previous submissions to the 
Plan Melbourne process. In particular, the inclusion of clear environmental State based 

                                                
1 DHHS, ‘Rental Report’, June 2015. 
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planning provisions which can be used by planning authorities to guide decision making 
and planning scheme amendments is strongly supported.  

Yarra supports the inclusion of updated policy and legislation to address climate change 
risks and impacts through planning tools and mapping. This should be continually revised 
and updated to ensure the most recent data and risks are being addressed. Yarra also 
supports the investigation into how climate related risks to infrastructure can be 
addressed.  

The Yarra River and Merri Creek are key habitat corridors within the City of Yarra and 
work has commenced to strengthen their protection through planning controls. These 
corridors should be included in any planning for natural habitats that is undertaken by the 
State Government to ensure their importance can be protected. Yarra is currently 
undertaking a Biodiversity Health Survey which will help identify key areas of biodiversity 
within the municipality.   

Yarra strongly supports the inclusion of strategies to address urban heat and water 
sensitive urban design, as these are key issues already affecting Yarra. We are currently 
developing an Urban Forest Strategy which will be able to support this proposed direction. 
The inclusion of both vegetation and water in this strategy is vital and this should be 
followed by appropriate planning scheme directions to assist Councils to encourage urban 
cooling in both the public and private realm.  

Yarra, as one of the IMAP Councils, was involved in the Growing Green Guide project 
which explored policy options and produced technical guidance for green roofs, walls and 
facades. We support this initiative being included in the Plan Melbourne Refresh and 
welcome stronger guidance in the planning system to increase their uptake. More clarity in 
the planning scheme about when permits are required for these kinds of works would also 
be supported.  

Any strategies to promote renewable energy at a precinct scale would be supported, 
including through precinct and structure planning processes. Strong supporting policy is 
required to assist in the take-up of renewable energy at both the precinct and local scale, 
and further guidance should be included to make the planning permit process easier to 
navigate. Guidance around solar rights to existing photovoltaic panels should also be 
included to provide clearer direction to both existing properties and developers.  

Yarra has long advocated for stronger environmentally sustainable design controls in the 
planning and building process and has been progressing this through the introduction of 
ESD and WSUD local planning policies. It is pleasing to see this approach will now be 
taken up at the State level and will include an integrated approach between the planning 
and building systems. Yarra, along with a number of other Victorian Councils and the 
Council Alliance for Sustainable Built Environment (CASBE) have developed a new 
sustainability assessment tool, BESS, which is purpose built for the planning process. If 
the State Government wishes to introduce Statewide ESD controls then it would be 
appropriate for them to support and assist in resourcing the ongoing use of BESS in some 
way.  

One area that is not adequately addressed in either Plan Melbourne 2014 or this 
discussion paper is the potential role for urban areas for food production. Urban 
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agriculture has been long supported in the City of Yarra but the planning system does not 
well support these kinds of activities. One example is the inability to waive or vary permit 
requirements for temporary urban agricultural uses on vacant development sites.  

Chapter 7: New Planning Tools 

As previously discussed, Yarra supports the recognition of the important economic and 
employment role of urban renewal areas and as such believes that stronger planning 
controls are required to support their ongoing role and function. Whether this is in the form 
of a new zone or revised schedules to existing zones or overlays would depend on the 
detail within these changes, and as such Yarra would request to be involved in any 
ongoing discussions on these potential changes. As an example the opportunity of 
‘vertical zoning’ to be applied in zones other than an Activity Centre zone should be 
investigated further.  Council also strongly wishes to be involved in the setting of 
boundaries of any urban renewal areas within the municipality. 

In light of the intense development pressures in inner Melbourne, and the demand these 
place on locally provided infrastructure, Council strongly supports Recommendation 86 of 
the Ministerial Advisory Committee: ‘Adopt the recommendation of the Standard 
Development Contributions Advisory Committee (2013) that a development levy be 
applied to all additional dwellings across the metropolitan region at a rate of $3000 per net 
additional dwelling.” 

Yarra strongly supports the introduction of improved standards for apartment 
developments, and as stated in its submission to the ‘Better Apartments’ consultation 
process, believes this would be best achieved through a combination of regulation and 
performance based approaches. Council maintains that there are elements of apartment 
design that should be mandated, whilst other components could be addressed on merit 
using a ‘rescode’ style assessment tool.  

Chapter 8: Implementation  

Yarra supports its continued inclusion in the central sub-region and agrees that 
consultation with the City of Stonnington should be undertaken to ascertain where the 
boundary should best be set. Ideally the central sub-region boundary should align with the 
IMAP boundary to ensure a consistent approach can be achieved.    

Conclusion and Summary 

Council is pleased to see that the Plan Melbourne Refresh addresses many of the matters 
raised in Council’s previous submissions to the Discussion Paper and Draft Strategy in 
2013. Overall, the Refresh is a strong improvement on the previous Plan Melbourne, 
particularly with regards to providing direction on climate change and the environment, as 
well as housing affordability.  

Yarra is pleased to see the important partnership between Local and State Government 
has been recognised and will be strengthened.  

Council is also pleased to see the removal of the East West Link as a transport project, 
but would strongly encourage the inclusion of Doncaster Rail and other related public 
transport projects. 
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We support the redefinition of the 20 minute neighbourhood to be those locations that can 
be reached via walking; however we would also suggest that including cycling within the 
definition may be a more achievable outcome for many parts of Melbourne. 

Council strongly wishes to be involved in the setting of boundaries of any urban renewal 
areas within the municipality.  

The protection of existing economic activity and employment densities should be 
prioritised to ensure that future change is complementary to the existing economic role 
and function of Yarra’s urban renewal areas. 

The proposed clarification around locations which may accommodate population growth is 
supported, particularly the recognition that planning protection is required for locations 
with valued character. The growth in these areas must still be at an appropriate scale and 
should be supported by suitable planning controls. 

Yarra considers it is important that the housing affordability links to other topics are clear, 
and that appropriate planning tools are introduced. 

Any strategies to promote renewable energy at a precinct scale would be supported, 
including through precinct and structure planning processes. 

Council looks forward to early effective implementation of Refresh Plan Melbourne to 
improve community confidence and satisfaction in the planning process. 

 


